
Council Office, 20-22 Maypole Road,  
Ashurst Wood RH19 3QN                                     
www.ashurstwood-vc.gov.uk  Telephone: 01342 823770 

WALKING IN AND AROUND ASHURST WOOD 

Village Council Office is usually open Monday to Thursday  
9.00 am-12.30 pm  Tel: 01342 823770  

clerk@ashurstwood-vc .gov.uk 

Ashurst Wood Village Council: Clerk, Caroline Leet; Assistant Clerk, Rebecca Roberts;   
Handyman, Ceri Evans; and Pavilion Cleaner, Sue Pollard.  

Set in the beautiful High Weald Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty, Ashurst Wood is 
surrounded by an attractive array of fields, ancient woodlands and pathways offering 
far-reaching views. It covers an area of just under one square mile and sits between 
East Grinstead and Forest Row, both being about one mile away. There is a plethora of 
countryside walking routes which take you through some of England’s finest 
landscapes with rolling hills, irregular fields and sunken lanes.   
 
The Forest Way, a former railway line, runs to the west side of the village from East Grinstead, through 
Forest Row, Hartfield and linking to Groombridge. It is a shared-use path for walkers, cyclists and horse 
riders, and has become a natural habitat for wildlife. There are seats and picnic benches along the route.    
 
The new footpath through John Pears Recreation Ground now emerges opposite the twitten which leads to the 
Forest Way and also Brambletye ruins. It also provides safer pedestrian access along Wall Hill Road, to and 
from Forest Row. 
 
The Walks Around Ashurst Wood booklet is available from the Village Council’s 
office and also from The News Store. It contains a collection of walking routes of 
different distances and levels of effort to suit families and individuals.   

 
Walking is a great way to exercise, as well as allowing you to explore our wonderful 
countryside. Why not end your walk with a coffee and cake from The News Store, or pop in 
to The Maypole Inn or Three Crowns for a drink and snack.   

Walks Around Ashurst Wood booklet costs £1; available from the Village Council office or The News Store. 

Ashstock will be back on Saturday 8th July 2017. Make sure the date is in your diary! The 
Funkee Junkees are headlining in the evening. Youth bands and performers will take to the stage 
during the daytime and early evening and your compère will be Terry from Euphoria 
Entertainments. There will be more stalls and childrenõs activities this year 
as well as a selection of food vendors including the popular Allan Martin 

Meats BBQ; and with The Maypole Inn providing a selection of beers and ciders. If you want to book a 
stall holderõs pitch (Ã10) or an advert in the programme (prices from Ã30 to Ã100), or are a Youth Band 
or performer get in touch with the Council office on 823770 or email: clerk@ashurstwood-vc.gov.uk.  

KEY: 
 
———---Parish boundary 
 
———---Public Rights of Way                            
 
———      Forest Way 

———---   A22 

WALKERS GUIDE 
Remember to: 

¶ Take a map with you 

¶ Wear sensible footwear 

¶ Check the weather – 
waterproofs, hat or sun 
cream may be needed 

¶ Take a bottle of water 

¶ When walking along 
roads with no 
pavement, keep close 
to the edge/on grass 
verges where possible 

¶ Do not drop litter, take 
it home with you 
 

¶ DOGS: 

Dogs are the owners 

responsibility  

¶ Keep on leads through 

farmland especially, 

where there may be 

livestock grazing  
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WEDNESDAY EVENINGS, 7.00 - 8.30 PM 
Starting 1st March 

John Pears Pavilion 
Come along and check it out. 

 

There will be all of the usual favourite activities ñtable 
tennis, pool table, musicñand a programme of weekly 
activities such as smoothie bikes, DJ  taster evening and a 
Mexican themed evening with Pinata.  
 

Open to all secondary school students (years 7-11)   
Weekly subs £1.50, plus tuck shop 

ANNUAL VILLAGE MEETING Tuesday 25th April 
Registration from 7.00 pm; presentations start promptly at 7.30 pm  

at the Village Centre  
Presentations include: 
¶ A report from the Village Council and the financial year 2016/17  
¶ Mark Slawinski, from East Grinstead Museum on the Story of the Guinea Pig Club 
¶ Philip Glyn, speaking about the Wildlife conservation work at Cherry Garden Farm 

and Berry Wood  
¶ Richard Speller, Area Manager Highways (Mid-Sussex), West Sussex County Council Highways 

 
After the presentations, there will be light refreshments and a chance to speak with your councillors. 

IS 
BACK!  

 

mailto:clerk@ashurstwood-vc.gov.uk


COUNCIL NEWS and information 

GRANTS: The Council recently awarded a grant to St Catherineôs Hospice in 
support of the end of life care that its community nurses provide for patients 
who wish to be cared for at home. The Councilôs grants policy and application 
form are available on the website or from the office.  

Committee meetings 
 

Finance and Administration Committee met on 22nd November 
2016 and 17th January 2017. The November meeting considered the 
budget and precept for 2017/18, before making its recommendation to 
the December full Council meeting. There were lengthily discussions 
about the staffing overtime budget. It is never an easy task to weigh up 
maintaining services and prioritising projects for improving facilities in 
the village. It was acknowledged that the profile and the work of the 
Council has increased and with this comes added expectations. The 
Committee felt that it was possible to keep the Precept increase to a 
minimum (see report on Precept 2017/18).  
At the Committeeôs January meeting, it reviewed its income and 
expenditure for the current financial year 2016/17 and the predicted 
year-end; there were no unexpected issues and it concluded that the 
carry forward balance would be within the recommended guidelines. 
The Committee also received a report on the feasibility of an Internet 
Café. Research found that there was not a need in the village and, 
therefore, that the set-up and funding of a workstation based internet 
access point had no cost benefit for residents. The concept had also 
become dated with the advances in Wi-Fi access. However, providing 
Wi-Fi access may be possible and this is being considered further, as 
well as providing a touch-screen information point to view planning 
applications and other documents. The full Council agreed at its 
February meeting to explore the provision of public Wi-Fi access 
further.  It was also noted that East Grinstead library offered computer 
facilities with IT support. 
 

The Public Services Committee met on 13th December 2016. The 
Winter Management arrangements for the key routes for gritting 
through the village had been confirmed with West Sussex County 
Council, and the salt grit bins had been replenished. The War 
Memorials Trust had confirmed that the Council is eligible to make an 
application for a grant towards the restoration of the War Memorial, 
and work on this continues. Funding sources for a Community Access 
Defibrillator will be investigated. The Committee also agreed to make 
some minor changes to zig zag posts at the new footpath alongside 
Wall Hill Road and to add a sign for pedestrians. It was recently noted 
Wray Close was the only road in the village that did not have any 
trees; and following recent correspondence with Affinity Sutton it had 
been agreed that the Council could plant a few slow-growing trees to 
be sited at locations to be agreed.  
Going forward, the Committee will be reviewing the facilities at John 
Pears Recreation Ground and considering the possibility of introducing  
some adult gym equipment, extending the basketball area and making 
improvements to the childrenô s play-ground.    
  
Minutes from all Council and Committee meetings are available on the 
Councilôs website (Councilôs pages/agendas and minutes). Hard 
copies can also be requested at the Council ós office. 

PRECEPT AND COUNCIL TAX 2017/18  

At the Village Council meeting on 7th February, the Council agreed its budget and Precept for 2017/18. The 

Precept is the portion of our Council Tax that funds the work undertaken by the Village Council for the benefit of 

the community. Last year, the Council was able to freeze the Precept, but for 2017/18 it will be necessary to 

increase it from £63,000 to £64,575. Because of changes to the tax base (the way that the precept is divided up 

between households), this will result in a 1.5% increase for residents; or, in other words, £1.29 per year (or 0.11p 

per month) for a Band D property. The draft budget and proposed Precept, was agreed in principle at the Councilôs 

December meeting and published on the website for comments.  

The Council has tried to keep the increase to a minimum. Sussex Police are expected to increase their proportion of the Council Tax. West 

Sussex County Council is expected to make an increase of 3.95% and Mid Sussex District Council 1.99%. It is always the aim of the Village 

Council to maintain the services it provides and to continue to work for residents in a cost effective way. The budget is available to view on the 

Councilôs website www.ashurstwood-vc.gov.uk.  

DATES FOR FORTHCOMING COUNCIL MEETINGS:   
 

Public Services Committee 
Tuesday 21st February, 7.45 pm 
Village Council Meeting 
Tuesday 7th March & 4th April, 7.45 pm  
Planning Committee  
Tuesday 7th March, 7.30 pm 
(Planning Meetings are held when necessary, this may be during the 
day or before other Council meetings). 

Finance and Administration Committee 
Tuesday 21st March, 7.45 pm  
Annual Meeting of the Village Council 
Tuesday 2nd May, 7.45 pm 
 
All meetings are held at the Council Meeting Room, 20-22 Maypole 
Road unless otherwise notified. 
Agendas are on display three clear days before meetings on the 
Councilôs notice boards and on its website www.ashurstwood-vc.gov.uk  
  

Annual Village Meetingð25th April, 7.00 pm 
 
 

COME AND TALK TO US: Your Councillors are always 
happy to hear your views. On the first Tuesday of each 
month from 7.00ð7.30 pm, Councillors will be available in 
the Councilôs meeting room for informal discussion. The 
full Council meeting will follow and members of the public 
are welcome to stay and observe the meeting; public 
representations can be made during the public questions 
period set aside at the beginning of the meeting. 

YOUR COUNCILLORS:  
Ashurst Wood Village Council  
Rob Bright    824717 
Margaret Bussell   823253 
Jenny Forbes   822769 
Claire Judge    07818080666  
Karen Lindsay   824831 
David Loveday   824658 
Brian Phillips   824154 
Jonathan Samways  322226 
Derek Wailes   07976532183 
Or email: clerk@ashurstwood-vc.gov.uk  
Mid Sussex District Councillor for Ashurst Wood:   
Cllr John Belsey email: belseyj@gmail.com  
West Sussex County Councillor  
East Grinstead South & Ashurst Wood:   
Currently vacant; elections on 4th May. Details on 
www.westsussex.gov.uk  

OTHER COMMUNITY NEWS  

John Pears Pavilion is available for private hire. Set in the 

surrounds of the John Pears Recreation Ground, the Pavilion is 

available  for children’s birthday parties, meetings or small 

groups. For details visit the Council’s website or call 823770. 

Can you spare a few hours each month?   
The Community Café is looking for cooks to help at the Café 

on Tuesdays; and the Village Council needs drivers for the 
Shopping Bus on Friday mornings. If you can help, then please 

contact the Council office on 823770. 

COUNCIL NEWS and information conté. 

Do you or does anyone you 
know have sight problems? 
Grenstede Talking News is a 
free service providing audio 
version of local news. Call 
325823. 

WHATõS GOING ON? NEED 
INFORMATION?   
 
The Council office has a selection 
of leaflets about disability access, 
how to keep safe, housing, police 
advice and local events. Pop in 
and help yourself. Pavements for 
People flyers also available. 

Update on the District Plan: Mid Sussex District Council’s District Plan is currently being examined by 
a Planning Inspector. There have already been a number of public hearing sessions, with more scheduled later 
this month and in early March. MSDC’s proposed housing targets are being challenged by developers, and the 
Inspector will issue his preliminary findings on the numbers needed across the District on the 24th February. All 
the documents can be seen on the District Plan Examination page of MSDC’s website www.midsussex.gov.uk. 

 The Community Forum 
The Forum met on 26th January to discuss local concerns, highways safety and police issues. The forum has strong links to the 
Neighbourhood Watch scheme in the village and the local PCSOs, who attend the meetings. It was reported that the Village 
Council has agreed to purchase three new Neighbourhood Watch signs and these will be appearing in the village soon. The PCSO 
reported that the village remains a low crime area with small-scale theft, notably from vehicles and garden sheds - he issued a 
reminder for people to keep vehicles and garden sheds locked. By remaining vigilant, we can help to keep this rate low. Should 
you see suspicious behaviour or have concerns that a crime may have been committed, contact the Police using telephone number 
101; alternatively contact Sussex Police via their web-site at www.sussex.police.uk/contact-us. 
999 (or 112) should be used if a crime is being committed or if you feel that you are under a threat of harm. 
Crimestoppers is an independent crime-fighting charity and which can be contacted through its web-site www.crimestoppers-
uk.org or by calling 0800 555 111 where you can report an issue anonymously.  
The Forum’s next meeting is on Thursday 27th April, at the new time of 7.00 pm at the Village Council’s meeting room. 
Everyone is welcome to attend the meeting and raise any issues of concerns. 

The Neighbourhood Watch Scheme is active in the village and our local coordinator is Angela Jones. If you are interested in 
joining the email circular, have changed your email address recently, or want to know more, email: angela.maxfac@btinternet.com, 
or come along to the next Community Forum meeting. Some important information, especially about current scams, has been 
passed on; recently one of these messages was in time to save one individual from getting caught out. 

Civic Amenity Refuse Collection Sunday 23rd 
April, 10.00am until 12noon at the Village Centre.  
Remember this is for household waste which is not 
usually disposed of during your weekly collections and 
no trade or builders waste will be allowed.  

Volunteers needed for the Annual Litter Pick 
The Council would like to see this event continue 
but without the support of local residents and a 
volunteer to co-ordinate the event, it is at  risk of 
not happening this year. If you are interested and 
can help to run this event, please contact the Clerk on 823770. 

Dog Mess: It would seem that whilst most dog 
owners are responsible and clear up after their dog 
mess, there are a few who think it is acceptable to 
allow their dog to foul on the pavement and just 
leave it for others to step in. This is a particular 
problem in School Lane, close to the Primary 
School.  PLEASE PICK UP YOUR DOG MESS and 

either take it home with you or put in one of the 10 dog bins located 
around the village: Cansiron Lane/Hammerwood Road; Dirty Lane/
School Lane; Hectors Lane; Ivy Dene Lane; John Pears Recreation 
Ground (2); Maypole Road; the Recreation Ground (3). 

Brambletye School has kindly invited senior 
citizens to a dress rehearsal of ‘Guys and 
Dolls’ the American musical, on Tuesday 14th 
March, 2.15 pm. Tea and transport is provided. 
To book, contact Richard Gooderson on 311473 
or email: richardclymagooderson@gmail.com   

ASHURST WOOD COMMUNITY TENNIS CLUB 
Discounted subs for 2017/18 membership, before 1stMay 

The Tennis Clubôs annual membership runs 1st May to 30th April; take 
advantage of early membership discounts: Adult £35 (full subs £40); 
Family £80 (£100); juniors 11-16 years £20 (£25) and 10 years and 
under £10. Contact Karen on 824831 or email: 
ashurstwoodtennis@yahoo.com; or pop in to the Council office.  

EVENTS &  
OUTINGS  

 
March: Monday to Friday 6th–10th; Bournemouth Holiday 
with excursions, £370  
April: Monday 10th; Houses of Parliament, includes a private 
guided tour, £40 
May: Monday 22nd Runnymede to Windsor by boat followed 
by free time in Windsor, £40 
June: Wednesday 28th; A day out on the Wey & Arun boat trip 
with cream tea £35  
July: Monday to Friday 10th – 14th; Sinah Warren Holidays, 
Hayling Island, £365  
August: Tuesday 8th; Day trip to Eastbourne, £19  
September: Monday 18th; Buckingham Palace State Rooms 
and Mews, £40      
All holidays and day trips include coach travel. Home pick-up 
arrangements can be made for people who have disabilities. To 
book a place on any of the above phone: 01342 327046 or 
email: community@ageukeastgrinstead.org.uk. 

 

ROAD CLOSURE NOTICE: between Hammerwood Road and no. 3 School Lane from 10th to 18th April for fire hydrant replacement. 
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